MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

OF THE REIDSVILLE CITY COUNCIL
HELD WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 8, 2010 AT 3:00 P.M.
COUNCIL CHAMBERS, CITY HALL
CITY COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT:
Mayor James K. Festerman 


Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley


Councilman Richard Johnson


Councilman George Rucker 


Councilman John Henderson 


Councilman Clark Turner
                                                                        

COUNCIL MEMBERS ABSENT:                      
Councilwoman Joan Zdanski
CITY STAFF PRESENT:                                    
D. Kelly Almond, City Manager








Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk








William F. McLeod Jr., City Attorney

Michael Pearce, Community Development Director

Donna Setliff, Assistant Community Development Director

Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He noted that Councilwoman Zdanski was absent because she had recently undergone knee replacement surgery. The Mayor said she is doing extremely well, adding that he didn’t think she had ever missed a regular meeting since he had been on Council.
Invocation.

The Mayor then recognized Finance Department employee Yvonne Ellison, who provided the invocation. Elder Ellison is an Associate Pastor of the Divine Faith Church in Martinsville, Virginia.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Mayor and Council members led in the reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

PROCLAMATIONS.

RECOGNIZING ROCKINGHAM COUNTY BIG SWEEP SEPT. 25-OCTOBER 2, 2010.

No one was present to accept it, but the Mayor noted the proclamation recognizing Rockingham County Big Sweep for September 25-October 2, 2010, will be placed in the permanent record. (A COPY OF THE PROCLAMATION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

APPROVAL OF THE AUGUST 3, 2010 SPECIAL MEETING MINUTES AND THE AUGUST 11, 2010 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley then made the motion to adopt the minutes as presented. The motion was seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved in a 6-0 vote by Council.
PUBLIC HEARINGS:
CONSIDERATION OF AN INCENTIVES AGREEMENT WITH PREMIERE FINISHING AND COATING, LLC. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Almond explained that Premiere Finishing and Coating has been in business here for several years and has been a good corporate citizen. The company is establishing a new product line and agrees to invest approximately $800,000 in new taxable machinery and equipment over the next two jobs and add 30 new jobs, he said. In return, the City agrees to reimburse Premiere about 50% of the new taxes it generates for a period of three years, which is a rebate of about $7,989.12. The City Manager noted that this is a post-performance agreement reimbursing taxes that will already have been paid.
City Manager Almond said that Premiere has been a good solid company, and he is glad to see the company expanding during these tough economic times. The County Commissioners will be considering the agreement at their meeting on Monday, he added.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:06 p.m. No one came forward as he asked if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or in opposition to the agreement. The public hearing was closed at 3:06 p.m.

Councilman Turner then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker, to enter into the agreement with Premiere Finishing. The motion was approved in a 6-0 vote by Council. (A COPY OF THE AGREEMENT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
CONSIDERATION OF A VOLUNTARY ANNEXATION REQUEST BY THE KINNARNEY JERNIGAN PARTNERSHIP FOR APPROXIMATELY 11.3 ACRES OF LAND ON THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF BARNES STREET AND ELLIOT ROAD AND THE CORRESPONDING ORDINANCE. (A2010-02) 
In making the staff report, City Manager Almond reminded Council members that this item had been on last month’s agenda, but it had been pointed out that there was an error in the advertising. The public hearing should have been advertised as a contiguous property rather than as a noncontiguous property even though the only difference in the two advertisements is the use of “noncontiguous “ and the statute number, he said.
The City Manager explained that this is a voluntary annexation request involving one corporate property owner, the Kinnarney Jernigan Partnership, which wants to develop City sewer and water service to the site.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:07 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the request? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wanted to speak in opposition to the request? No one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:07 p.m.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to grant the voluntary annexation.

The Annexation Ordinance as approved follows:

A2010-02

AN ORDINANCE TO EXTEND THE

CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE

CITY OF REIDSVILLE, NORTH CAROLINA


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina has adopted a resolution under G.S. 160A-31 stating its intent to annex the area described below; and 


WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina has by resolution directed the City Clerk to investigate the sufficiency of the petition; and

WHEREAS, the City Clerk has certified the sufficiency of the petition and a public hearing on the question of this annexation was held at City Council Chambers, 230 West Morehead Street, at 3:00 P.M. on Wednesday, September 8, 2010, after due notice by publication on Sunday, August 22, 2010; and 


WHEREAS, the City Council finds that the proposed annexation meets the requirements of G.S. 160A-31;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina that:


Section 1.
By virtue of the authority granted by G.S. 160A-31, the following described contiguous property owned by the City of Reidsville is hereby annexed and made part of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina as of October 31, 2010:

Beginning at an iron in the south right-of-way of North Carolina highway 87, a corner with Edmund Jin (deed book 1328-1399) and more specifically, said iron being a control corner located S 48°27'05" E 1612.23 feet from NCGS grid monument "Holiday Inn"; thence from said iron and along the south right-of-way of NC highway 87, S 52°37'17" E 274.35 feet to an iron; thence along the arc of a curve right having a chord of S 52°05'41" E 295.27 feet to an iron; thence continuing along a curve right with a radius of 3772.98 feet an arc distance of 251.92 feet; said curve having a chord of S 48°36'29" E 251.87 feet to an iron in the southwest intersection of NC highway 87 and Elliot Road, said iron being located S 58°27'30" W 84.92 feet from a p-k nail set at the centerline intersection of NC highway 87 and Elliot Road; thence along the southwesterly right-of-way of Elliot Road and thirty feet southwesterly of its centerline S 36'10'59" W 820.84 feet to a point, S 35°59'12"W 99.93 feet to a point, S 33°42'57" W 102.03 feet to a point, S 30°18'56" W 101.42 feet to a point, S 28°07'38" W 96.39 feet to an iron and control corner in said right-of-way; further, said iron being located N 02°07'29" E 141.54 feet from an iron in the northeasterly right-of-way of Elliot Road, corner of Johns Martin (plat book 58-31); thence N 02°08'26" E 1557.98 feet to an iron, the point of beginning and containing 11.276 acres, more or less as per survey by Obie M. Chambers and Associates, PLS, dated 9 July 2008 and recorded in plat book 64, page 62 of the County Registry, which said plat is hereby referred to and incorporated herein for a more detailed description.


Section 2.
Upon and after October 31, 2010, the above described territory and its citizens and property shall be subject to all debts, laws, ordinances and regulations in force in the City of Reidsville and shall be entitled to the same privileges and benefits as other parts of the City of Reidsville. Said territory shall be subject to municipal taxes according to G.S. 160A-58.10.

Section 3.
The Mayor of the City of Reidsville shall cause to be recorded in the office of the Register of Deeds of Rockingham County, and in the office of the Secretary of State at Raleigh, North Carolina, an accurate map of the annexed territory, described in Section 1 above, together with a duly certified copy of this ordinance. Such a map shall also be delivered to the Rockingham County Board of Elections, as required by G.S. 163-288.1.


Adopted this 8th day of September, 2010.








/s/____________________________









James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:





APPROVED AS TO FORM:

/s/_____________________


/s/__________________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, CMC




           William F. McLeod Jr.


      City Clerk





 
      City Attorney

CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST TO REZONE PROPERTY ON THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF NC 14 AND SALEM CHURCH ROAD FROM A ROCKINGHAM COUNTY ZONING OF HIGHWAY COMMERCIAL TO A REIDSVILLE ZONING OF HIGHWAY BUSINESS. (Z2010-4) 

In making the staff report, Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff noted that this parcel on the northwest corner of NC 14 and Salem Church Road was annexed into the City effective September 1, 2010. Within 60 days, the City must process the rezoning of the property, which is outside the City limits and the City’s Extraterritorial Jurisdiction, to a City classification. In this instance, staff is asking that the Rockingham County Highway Commercial rezoning be changed to a Reidsville Zoning Classification of Highway Business, she said. 
Setliff described the land surrounding the property. To the north, the area is primarily undeveloped with only a few commercial uses. Property is sparsely developed along NC 14, she noted. Along the east is sparse residential development. The parcel on the south of Salem Church Road is a horse facility, she added. The property itself is outside the study area of the City’s Comprehensive Plan and the City’s Thoroughfare Plan, she noted.

The Planning Board, Setliff said, unanimously recommended the rezoning.

Councilman Henderson asked about whether the property was in the floodplain. Setliff said it is, adding that the Engineer brought the necessary certifications in to staff this morning needed to develop the property.

Mayor Festerman opened the public hearing at 3:10 p.m. by asking if anyone wished to speak in favor of the rezoning? No one came forward. He asked if anyone wanted to speak in opposition? Again, no one came forward, and the public hearing was closed at 3:10 p.m.

Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Turner and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to rezone the property as requested.

CONSIDERATION OF A ZONING ORDINANCE TEXT AMENDMENT TO INCREASE THE SIZE OF THE CHANGEABLE LETTER SIGNS ALLOWED ON FREESTANDING POLE SIGNS. (T2010-5) 
Assistant Community Development Director Donna Setliff presented the staff report. She explained that Mr. Reid Teague of Rentz Oil Company was requesting an amendment to the Sign Section of the Reidsville Zoning Ordinance. He is asking that the size of the changeable letter sign allowed on freestanding poles be increased to 36 square feet. The size is currently 24 feet in all commercial and industrial zoning districts.
Setliff stated that when the ordinance was changed in 1985, there were no LED signs at that time.  The sign industry has changed, she noted, graduating to the modern LED signs which allows operators to change the message from inside their buildings instead of by hand.
Staff is in favor of the text amendment, and the Planning Board unanimously recommended it, Setliff said.

Mayor Festerman noted the ease in which operators can change the gas price signs from inside their buildings since it is now computerized.

The Mayor opened the public hearing at 3:14 p.m. by asking if there was anyone who wished to speak in favor or in opposition to the text amendment? No one came forward. The public hearing closed at 3:14 p.m.

Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the text amendment.

The Text Amendment as approved follows:

Amendment T 2010-5
AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

ARTICLE VII, SIGNS
SECTION 12, SIGNS REQUIRING PERMITS 
OF THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE ZONING ORDINANCE

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Reidsville be amended as follows:

Part I.
 That Article VII, Section 12, Sign Requiring Permits, Note E be amended to read as follows:
A separate 36 sq. ft. sign may be added to a freestanding pole sign to accommodate a changeable letter sign.

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina

ADOPTED this the _______ day of _________________, 2010 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.



/s/_____________________________________________________



   JAMES K. FESTERMAN, MAYOR, REIDSVILLE, N.C.

/s/___________________________

  Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
- End of Public Hearings -

DISCUSSION OF PHASE II OF JAYCEE PARK IMPROVEMENTS.
City Manager Almond said he hoped the information provided to Council in their agenda packets was self explanatory. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S MEMO, “COST FOR THE NEXT PHASE OF JAYCEE PARK IMPROVEMENTS,” AND CORRESPONDING DOCUMENTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) As the memo states, they are almost finished with the first phase of improvements at Jaycee Park, he said. The City Manager explained there had been some unanticipated expenses from Duke Energy, but he said the facility would soon be coming back to its “original glory.” He said they anticipated to hold a ribbon cutting for the new concession store, perhaps in 3-4 weeks.
The next phase will include work on Brookside Field, which is located on the right as you walk towards the concession stand. The field on the left will be needed for football this fall, he explained.

City Manager Almond talked of continuing on the path of rejuvenating the park. The concession stand is done except for some important cosmetic touches, he noted.
The City Manager stated he is recommending materials to renovate the next field be purchased from Big Apple Farm Supply for $76,558.29.

Councilman Henderson asked about Southern States as a vendor. City Manager Almond pointed out that there were only a couple of hundred dollars difference between the two vendors, noting that Big Apple Farm Supply was not only slightly cheaper but is also located inside the City.

Mayor Festerman stated that the Council would need to appropriate the monies from the General Fund Undesignated Fund Balance. He asked when the work would start? City Manager Almond replied, “Almost immediately.” The Mayor said now would be an ideal time to plant grass, etc.

Councilman Turner made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the recommendation.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Beth Simmons, 117 Cedar Run, Reidsville, discusses Chamber-City relationship.
Ms. Simmons, noting that she was speaking as a citizen rather than as the Chamber Executive Director since she had not had time to poll her board, read the following statement:
“I have read the minutes of a meeting the city council held August 3, 2010 and I would like to address several points of misinformation that was discussed. The City Council has approached part of my board of directors requesting that the Chamber not comment publically about anything the city council does but you are the ones that have made this public since your meeting minutes are public record, so today, I've chosen to address these issues publically. While I have shared these comments with my board of directors, they have not had time to respond. I am speaking as an individual, today.

The Chamber is the voice for business and of business. That is the mission and purpose of any Chamber of Commerce. While the city has been a paid member, they are a unique member in that no other member is responsible for spending the money that is entrusted to them by citizens and businesses of our community. You also are the only public entity that is run by elected officials that answers to the general public. You are treated differently than any other business member, in that, any other business member that is 90 days past due is automatically dropped from membership, especially when we have had no response to phone calls or emails asking if there are any issues or concerns. Your membership investment was due May V, so according to our bylaws, you were to be dropped July 1st. At the July 28th board meeting, your membership status was discussed and a board member volunteered to call the City Manager to see if they could get any response. Also, at this board meeting, since we have a waiting list for coffees, and only Chamber members can host coffees, it was discussed if we should find someone else to host the September coffee. Again, phone calls were made questioning the city's intention about hosting the coffee. I approached RDC to see if they would like to host since they are separate members, as a separate corporation.

Just to explain the process of scheduling coffees, in the Fall, we call everyone that has previously hosted to ask if they want to continue to host. If they have hosted for 3 years or more, we ask that they give this opportunity to someone else. We then call the waiting list and if that doesn't fill the coffees, we can go to the general membership, but the waiting list has always filled each month. No one is FORCED or automatically "put on a list." Also, the City Manager stated that the cost was $1,000-$1,200. This concerned me as being cost prohibitive …”

At this point in her statement, Ms. Simmons was informed by the City Attorney Bill McLeod that her three minutes to speak was up. She said she would finish her statement at the next month’s meeting. However, after she went to sit down, Alison Loezel came forward to continue reading Simmons’ statement.
“This concerned me as being cost prohibitive to any of the small business that currently host it or are wanting to host one. I called businesses that have hosted the coffee and caterers and I received a quote from as little as $100 but the largest amount anyone quoted me was $380. Another point that I would like to address is "the Chamber should be more supportive of the City." We have over 300 other members. When several of those members call or voice concern on how something was done, such as the awning issue, or how something is going to impact their businesses, such as a 41% increase in water rates, we are expected by our members to address these issues. You offer a public comment time regarding actions that have been taken by the city or by the council, and this is the forum for us to voice concerns that our business members have expressed. I have copies of the statements I read concerning the awning issue and the water rate increase. Neither of these statements took a negative attack or in any way "blasted" the city as stated in these minutes. Concerning the awning, we just wanted to make sure that a due process was established in order to protect the businesses. With the water rate increase, the Chamber did not come out against the rate increase, we just asked for incremental increases in order to help our businesses budget for this increase.

As to the comment that we spent 15 minutes "blasting the city" at a board meeting, this didn't happen. We only meet for an hour, have a full agenda, and the only capacity in which the city was mentioned at this particular meeting was its delinquency in payment and the effect it would have on them hosting a coffee. I would like to know who you heard this from so that I can verify that they were at the meeting and see how or why they feel this happened. There were 17 people present at that meeting that I could ask their take on the discussion.

Councilwoman Zdanski noted the "need to take the personalities out of it and that the whole Chamber doesn't need to suffer." I wish she could explain that comment. Also, Mayor Festerman stated that the "bridge should be a two-way partnership." Does this mean the city will ask the Chamber how an action will affect our businesses? Does this mean that before an issue is put on the agenda or before city council votes on something in a work session, the Chamber will be asked to poll our members to find out their views? Or does this mean, we don't think the Chamber should speak publicly against the city even if it is detrimental to the businesses in Reidsville?” 
At this point in the statement, Ms. Loezel was informed her three minutes were up. With no one else wishing to speak, the Public Comments portion of the meeting was closed.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.
City Manager Almond said he thought most of his report was self explanatory. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT DATED AUGUST 31, 2010, IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) 

Scheduling of Special Meeting.

On Item No. 2 of his report, he said Council needs to schedule a work session, sometime in the latter part of September but no arrangements were made during the meeting.
Compensation for Williamsburg Fire Department.

City Manager Almond reminded Council members that about 2½ years ago, a waterline was extended out to Rocky Ford Road, which required the annexation of several properties. He explained that if a voluntary annexation involves fire districts, the City must pay a pro rata share of the debt those volunteer fire departments have at the time of the annexation. He said the net effect of this annexation on the Williamsburg Fire Department is a payment of $353.36 per year for three years. The City Manager said this payment would be for the two past years. He recommended the payment be made out of the City Council’s Contingency Fund. He noted that such payments are required by General Statutes to minimize the effect of the annexations on such volunteer fire departments.
Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson to authorize the payment of $353.36 for each of the two years to the Williamsburg Fire Department.

The City Manager was asked if any other fire departments were involved? The answer was no. He added that the City had waited 2-3 years to let the monies “build up” before making a payment. Councilman Johnson asked if the City can’t pay all at one time? The City Manager indicated the City would be paying for two years at one time and then pay this year’s payment.

The motion was then approved in a 6-0 vote.

COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Rucker – No report.
Mayor Festerman – The Mayor said it was a pleasure for him to participate in the Reidsville Rescue Squad’s 50th Anniversary celebration on August 21. He asked that the two proclamations he presented at that celebration – one for the Rescue Squad and one for active founding member Jim Hardy – be made a part of the minutes. (A COPY OF THE TWO PROCLAMATIONS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The Mayor then talked of the success of Market Square’s one-year anniversary celebration, also held on August 21.

Mayor Festerman said he had received a request from Parkway Boulevard neighbors to lower the speed limit from 35 mph to 25 mph. He had a petition from the neighborhood, but he had learned the change could be done by the City Manager and did not require City Council approval. (A COPY OF THE PETITION FROM PARKWAY BOULEVARD IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)

The Mayor alluded to a recent meeting between a few of the Council members and a few members of the Board of Directors for the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce. They met last week, and he had asked the Chamber to get back with them. He indicated he hoped they would be able to work together to move forward in a positive manner.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that the Planning Board had met August 18th, and those issues had been discussed here today. He said a write-up of the meeting was in the Council members’ agenda packets.

Councilman Johnson – The Councilman discussed the success of his church’s recent clothing and school supplies giveaway, including about 40 haircuts given to kids before the start of school. He thanked those who had supported the effort.

Intersection of Cypress and Westover Drives.

The Councilman then talked about the intersection of Cypress and Westover Drive. Noting he had been bike riding on Labor Day in the area, he said there needs to be a four-way stop there. Traffic is traveling at an extremely high rate of speed, he said.

Councilman Johnson then made the motion to change the two-way to a four-way stop sign intersection.
City Manager Almond pointed out that the Police Department had looked into it, and there have been no traffic accidents at that intersection.

Mayor Festerman seconded the motion, telling Council he hated to see a motion die for lack of a second. However, he said he felt they needed the data to support a change at that intersection.

Councilman Henderson asked if the Police Department is still in the process of making a report? City Manager Almond said the department had set up at the intersection to check traffic. He again stated that there have been no accidents at that intersection.

City Manager Almond explained that the Code of Ordinances gives him authority and responsibility as City Manager over directional signs. He said the Code leaves it up to the City Manager’s discretion, but Council can tell him to do it.
Councilman Rucker said he would like to look at the intersection before voting on it. He said he was not familiar with it. Mayor Festerman explained to Councilman Rucker where the intersection is located. Councilman Johnson asserted that the traffic goes fast there, especially after the ball games at the high school. Councilman Turner suggested the speed trailer be placed out there.

Councilman Turner then made the substitute motion to delay action until a speed trailer can be placed out there and there be further study. The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and approved in a 5-1 vote with Councilman Johnson voting against.
City Manager Almond said the Police Department should be able to report back to Council by the work session or by the October meeting.

Councilman Turner – The Councilman noted that the Reidsville Downtown Corporation needs volunteers to work the October 9th Fall Festival. Those interested in helping can contact Terresia Scoble or let him know, he said.

Councilman Henderson – The Councilman said the Human Relations Commission did not meet during the month of August. He invited Beth Simmons to speak about Chamber activities. She said Reidsville Veterinary was planning to have a groundbreaking on September 14 at its new location. On September 15 at 3 p.m. there will be a seminar on Social Media/Email, she said. On September 18, the Chamber will hold a 5K Run to benefit its “Leader in Me” program at Lawsonville Avenue.
Following the Council members’ reports, Councilman Henderson made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 3:40 p.m.






__________________________________








James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
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